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Minutes of the Meeting of October 4, 2013  

The Visitors of James Madison University met on Friday, October 4, 2013 in the Festival Conference and Student Center Board room on the campus of James Madison University.  Mr. Joseph Funkhouser, Rector, called the meeting to order at 1:12 pm.
PRESENT:
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Allen, Susan
Bartee, Ken
Battle, Mike
Cuevas, Pablo
Devine, Ron
Fiorina, Carly
Forbes, Lois, Vice Rector
Funkhouser, Joseph, Rector
Gilliam, Leslie
Rainey, Don 
Rexrode, David 
Smith, Steve
Thomas, Mike
Thompson, Fred
                 Mosser, Jacob, Student Member 2013-14
             Harper, Donna, Secretary

               ABSENT:
              DuVal, Barry

           ALSO PRESENT:
        Alger, Jonathan, President
          Benson, A. Jerry, Provost and Senior Vice President for Academic Affairs
       King, Charles, Senior Vice President for Administration and Finance
  Langridge, Nick, Vice President for University Advancement
         Warner, Mark, Senior Vice President for Student Affairs and University Planning

           Egle, Don, Senior Director of Communications and University Spokesperson
       Jedlicka, Jake, President, Student Government Association
         Wheeler, Susan University Counsel

Mr. Funkhouser welcomed the Impact3 cohort for 2013-14 and the other guests in attendance.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
On motion of Mrs. Forbes, seconded by Mr. Devine, the minutes of the June 6-7, 2013 meeting were approved.

COMMITTEE REPORTS

Athletics Committee
Mr. Ron Devine, Chair, presented the report of the Athletics Committee.  The minutes of the April 4-5, 2013 meeting were approved. (Attachment A)

Mr. Devine reported on the following topics from the committee meeting:
1) Mr. Richard Long, the new head coach for swimming and diving, was introduced and Mr. Paul Gooden, head coach for the women’s golf team, was recognized as the Virginia SID Coach of the Year and the team as the 2013 CAA Championship tournament winner;
2) The fall sports update noted that the men’s golf team continues to see improvement in both team and individual play and the winter sports are poised for a good season;
3) Mr. Geoff Polglase, Deputy Athletic Director, informed the committee that CarrSports Consulting, Inc. will continue to work with the athletic department in completing the athletic strategic plan to coincide with the university’s planning process; and
4) Mr. David Biancamano, Associate Athletic Director, announced the restructuring of athletics development operations and the Duke Club in conjunction with the strategic plan.
On motion of Mr. Devine, seconded by Mr. Cuevas, the Athletics report was accepted.

Audit Committee
Mr. Fred Thompson, Chair, presented the report of the Audit Committee.  The minutes of the April 5, 2013 meeting were approved.  (Attachment B)

Mr. Thompson reported on the following topics from the committee meeting:
1) Reviewed the annual report for Audit and Management Services for the year ended June 30, 2013;
2) Approved the 2013-14 annual audit plan presented by Ms. Rebecca Holmes, Director; and
3) Discussed the additional reporting on internal audit activities required by the Office of the State Inspector General.
On motion of Mr. Thompson, seconded by Mrs. Forbes, the Audit report was accepted.

Development Committee
Mr. Mike Thomas, substituting for the Chair, presented the report of the Development Committee.  The minutes of the April 5, 2013 meeting were approved.  (Attachment C)

Mr. Thomas reported on the following topics from the committee meeting:
1) Mr. Brian Frerking, Associate Athletic Director for Athletic Development, reported the Duke Club finished FY13 with a record total of $1.87 million;
2) Mr. Jeff Gilligan, Senior Director for Major Gifts, reported there is $12.9 million in total funds committed for FY13, an increase of 58% over FY12.  In addition, compared to FY 12 Annual Giving had an increase of 10%; Individual and Organizational Major Gifts experienced a 56% increase and the Office of Planned Giving had an 117% increase in new gift expectancies.
3) Members of the campaign consulting team from Marts & Lundy were introduced:  Michael Sinkus, Nancy Raybin and Brenda Wilson-Hale.  They explained their role with campaign planning and the steps that will be occurring prior to the campaign advance gift phase.
4) Mrs. Kelly Snow, Director of Annual Giving, highlighted their record-breaking alumni donor number of 8,509 as well as strong unrestricted support at over $700K.  Plans include efforts on retaining and acquiring a solid alumni donor base for the upcoming campaign.
5) Mr. David Taylor, Senior Director of Marketing, presented the new giving site for JMU.
On motion of Mr. Thomas, seconded by Mrs. Forbes, the Development report was accepted.

Education and Student Life
Mrs. Lois Forbes, Chair, presented the report of the Education and Student Life Committee.  The minutes from the April 5, 2013 meeting were approved.  (Attachment D)

Mrs. Forbes reported on the following topics from the committee meeting:
1) Presentations were given as examples of the variety of activities on campus during the summer related to faculty and student research, professional development, and outreach and engagement.
2) Heard reports from the Student Member to the Board, the Student Government Association President and the Speaker Pro Tem on behalf of the Faculty Senate Speaker.
On motion of Mrs. Forbes, seconded by Mrs. Fiorina, the Education and Student Life report was accepted.

Finance and Physical Development Committee

Mr. Ken Bartee, Chair, presented the report of the Finance and Physical Development Committee.  The minutes from the April 5, 2013 meeting were approved.  (Attachment E)

Mr. Bartee reported on the following from the committee meeting:
1) Ms. Susan Wheeler, University Counsel, presented an amended Supplemental Retirement Plan for the university due to technical changes required by the IRS.
On motion of Mr. Bartee, seconded by Mr. Devine, the board approved the Supplemental Retirement Plan;
2) Mr. John Knight, Assistant Vice President for Finance, presented the quarterly financial report and indicated the university’s revenues and expenditures met the budget expectation;
3) Mr. Knight presented the 2012-13 Receivable Write-Offs report and indicated they were within the board’s established guidelines;
4) Mr. Charles King, Senior Vice President for Administration and Finance, briefed the committee on the 2014-16 biennial budget requests to the Department of Planning and Budget;
5) Mr. King presented several requests for easements.
On motion of Mr. Bartee, seconded by Mr. Devine, the board approved an easement to Verizon South, Inc. for an underground telecommunication line on University Boulevard. 
On motion of Mr. Bartee, seconded by Mr. Devine, the board approved an easement to the City of Harrisonburg for a primary underground power line on Driver Drive.
On motion of Mr. Bartee, seconded by Mr. Devine, the board approved an easement to the City of Harrisonburg for a telecommunications duct bank on Chesapeake Avenue.
On motion of Mr. Bartee, seconded by Mr. Devine, the board approved a sanitary sewer easement to the City of Harrisonburg for the Grace Street housing project site;
6) Ms. Towana Moore, Associate Vice President for Business Services, gave a presentation on the university capital outlay projects; and
7) Ms. Diane Stamp, Assistant Vice President for Budget Management, presented an overview of the Joint Legislative and Audit Commission’s report on “Review of Non-Academic Services and Costs at Virginia’s Public Higher Education Institutions.”
On motion of Mr. Bartee, seconded by Mr. Devine, the Finance and Physical Development report was accepted.

PRESIDENT’S REPORT
Mr. Alger presented information on the following:  (Attachment F)
1) Academic Year Start Up including enrollment update, 1787 orientation and community outreach;
2) Special Initiative Reports such as the SCHEV Six Year Plan, SACS final determination; Madison Collaborative:  Ethical Reasoning in Action; and Madison Vision Series:  Contemporary Issues in an Engaged Society;
3) Facility updates for Duke Hall, Student Success building, Grace Street housing, Main Street median and the Ice House;
4) Welcomed Dr. Mary Gowan, the new dean for the College of Business;
5) Recognized the following:
· Dr. Linda Halpern, Vice Provost for University Programs, was named the 2013 recipient of the Joseph Katz Award by the Association for General and Liberal Education;
· Dr. Steven Whitmeyer, Professor of Geology and Environmental Science, received an NSF grant to fund his work with Google Earth for Onsite and Distance Education;
· Dr. Theresa Clarke, Professor of Marketing, guided her students Josh Baugher and Carla Reese to victories in the international Google online marketing competition;
· JMU was again ranked as the #2 public regional university in the South by U.S. News and World Report’s 2014 edition of Best Colleges;
· JMU is among the institutions profiled in The Princeton Review’s “The Best 378 Colleges: 2014 Edition.” We also ranked #2 for best campus food and #16 for best college newspaper; and
· JMU was listed in the Fiske Guide to Colleges 2014 that spotlights about 300 of the “best and most interesting” colleges and universities in the U.S., Canada, and U.K.

STATE OF THE BRAND
Mr. Andy Perrine, Associate Vice President for Communications & Marketing, presented information on JMU’s current and future brand for the university.  (Attachment G)

UNIVERSITY STRATEGIC PLAN UPDATE
Dr. Mark Warner, Senior Vice President for Student Affairs and University Planning and Dr. Brian Charette, Associate Vice President for University Planning and Analysis presented the update on the work of the Madison Future Commission in developing the university’s strategic plan, including the draft core qualities and goals.  (Attachment H)

SIX YEAR PLAN
Dr. Mark Warner, Senior Vice President for Student Affairs & University Planning, Dr. A. Jerry Benson, Provost and Senior Vice President for Academic Affairs, and Mr. Charles King, Senior Vice President for Administration and Finance presented the university’s Six Year Plan to be submitted to the State Council of Higher Education.  On motion of Mrs. Forbes, seconded by Mr. Smith, the Six Year Plan was approved.  (Attachment I)

2014-16 BIENNIAL BUDGET REQUESTS
Mr. Charles King, Senior Vice President for Administration and Finance presented the proposed 2014-16 biennial budget requests.  On motion of Mr. Battle, seconded by Mr. Devine, the biennial budget requests were approved.  (Attachment J)

IT’S COMPLICATED
Dr. William Hawk, Chair of the Madison Collaborative, and Dr. Lori Pyle, Associate Chair presented information on the It’s Complicated program used during the Springboard Orientation for freshmen and shared the vision for the Madison Collaborative.

Rector Funkhouser then called for the board to move into Closed Session.  Mrs. Forbes made the following motion:
“I move the Board go into closed session to discuss the following matters:  1) pursuant to Virginia Code Section 2.2-3711 A-1, to discuss personnel matters involving promotions, retirements, hiring, resignations, salary adjustments, and status changes of various faculty members, administrators and appointees, as well as the award of tenure to faculty members; 
2) pursuant to Section 2.2-3711-A-3 of the Code of Virginia to discuss the acquisition/disposal of real property; 3) pursuant to Section 2.2-3711 A-7 of the Code of Virginia to consult with legal counsel and be briefed by staff members/consultants pertaining to litigation.”

The motion was seconded by Mr. Bartee and the Board moved into closed session.
Following the closed session, Mr. Funkhouser then stated the following:
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	During the closed session, the board discussed only matters lawfully 
	exempted from open meeting requirements and only those types of matters 
	identified in the motion for the closed session.
 
RECORDED VOTE: the following is an affirmative recorded, member by 
	member vote:



Allen, Susan
Bartee, Ken
Battle, Mike
Cuevas, Pablo
Devine, Ron
Fiorina, Carly
Forbes, Lois
Funkhouser, Joseph
Gilliam, Leslie
Rainey, Donald
Rexrode, David
Smith, Steve
Thomas, Mike
Thompson, Fred

Mr. Funkhouser then asked if there were any motions to come forward. 

On motion of Mr. Devine, seconded by Mr. Cuevas, approved the personnel action report.

On motion of Mr. Bartee, seconded by Mr. Devine, approved the purchase at 601 Hickory Hill Drive at a purchase price of $282,500.
On motion of Mr. Bartee, seconded by Mr. Devine, approved the purchase at 600 Locust Hill Drive at a purchase price of $246,500.
On motion of Mr. Bartee, seconded by Mr. Devine, approved the purchase at 609 Locust Hill Drive at a purchase price of $250,000.
On motion of Mr. Bartee, seconded by Mr. Devine, approved the purchase at 717 South Mason Street at a purchase price of $1,550,000.

Rector’s statement:  
"The Board of Visitors today received the report from CarrSports Consulting and appreciates the care taken in the preparation of this report.  As a next step, we concur with the administration’s recommendation that it releases the report publicly and engage the various university constituencies in a dialogue on these issues within the larger context of the university’s strategic plan.  We appreciate the administration’s commitment to transparency and civil discourse, and to an inclusive process that is grounded in facts and evidence.  We look forward to the thoughtful feedback of our university community as we prepare for the future of this great institution.”

President’s statement:  
"I want to thank the Board of Visitors for their support of the administration's recommendation to release the report from our consultants and to engage our University constituencies in a dialogue on these issues within the larger context of the University's strategic plan.  I also want to thank CarrSports Consulting for their thoughtful and thorough analysis.
Starting with the Listening Tour last year, I have sought to foster an environment in which members of the University community can learn from and with each other through open communications and civil discourse.  As with all other issues and challenges facing the University, questions related to athletics and conference alignment must be addressed within the broader framework of the University's mission, vision, and strategic plan going forward.  Indeed, all divisions and units within the University are participating in the strategic planning process.  Our draft planning documents demonstrate that as the University has evolved from a small teacher's college into a nationally recognized comprehensive institution, we continue to be focused on our educational mission and academic excellence.
We anticipate a constructive dialogue with our many constituencies on the issues presented to the Board of Visitors today.  As we go forward, let's all work to model the civil discourse that James Madison himself encouraged.  We now have data and facts on which to base a thoughtful and informed consideration of the issues we face.  I believe that the open and inclusive process we have put in place will help us make decisions about the University's future wisely."

ADJOURNMENT

[bookmark: _GoBack]There being no further business, on motion of Mrs. Forbes, seconded by Mrs. Gilliam, the Board voted to adjourn.  The meeting was adjourned at 4:54 pm.


____________________________________
			 		                           Joseph Funkhouser, Rector


_______________________________
Donna L. Harper, Secretary 																							
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